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March 18th, 2015 

Steve Kotke
Director of Public Works

City of Minneapolis 

350 South 5th Street, Rm 203

Minneapolis, MN 55404

Dear Director Kotke,

I am writing you on behalf of the East Phillips Improvement Coalition (EPIC) regarding the interest that the  Minneapolis Department of Public Works has in the purchase of the Roof Depot site at 1860 East 28th Street for the purpose of moving the City’s Water Yard onto the site. The East Phillips Improvement Coalition is the citizen participation organization for this area and as such has the responsibility for community engagement on behalf of the City of Minneapolis. As you know from the past activities of EPIC, we have a long history of working strenuously toward the safety and health of the people here, who are mostly low-income families and children of color. According to most census counts we have more children and youth than 6 other good-sized Minneapolis neighborhoods all with greater affluence. We believe the demographics of East Phillips creates a critical moral obligation on the part of the neighborhood organization.
We approach the issue of the Water Yard move here with the understanding that meaningful involvement of residents in the planning and implementation of redevelopment plans that impact their community is essential to any successful community development project. Our community is particularly fragile and vulnerable, and is already suffering the physical and mental trauma of years of disregard for their health and well being. We endorse and refer to the City’s first Core Principal of Community Engagement:
1. Right to be involved – Public participation is based on the belief that those who are affected by a decision have a right to be involved in the decision-making process.*

As you already know, we are deeply concerned about the potential arrival of the Water Yard in the East Phillips Community. Our concerns are primarily these:
1) We had begun a major effort to close the heavy industry I3 zoning situation involving the asphalt plant the foundry and Dalsin Roofing, when we discovered your wish to bring the Water Yard here. Agreeing to this would mean reversing our effort to deindustrialize the area and moving in the opposite direction. Your project appears to enhance the cause of heavy industry here, up-ending our effort to rid the neighborhood of major pollution and compelling it to remain in the grip of this for perpetuity.
2) The additional air pollution of at least 68 more trucks, many of them diesel, moving through the neighborhood, would significantly add to the pollution already here with its attendant health challenges for children, in particular asthma and ADHD, already serious scourges in Phillips.
3)  The increased traffic of many large trucks driving through the neighborhood is a real danger to the children here. We have lost several children and others have suffered life-crippling injuries from accidents. We do not want more trucks here. 
4) It would add to the dramatic traffic congestion already on 28th Street and 26th Street with its accompanying accidents, road rage, and major difficulty entering and leaving the neighborhood. 



* Copyright IAP2. All rights reserved. Adopted by Minneapolis City Council, December 2007.
We think you would agree, these are serious, wide spread concerns and good reasons for our community to strongly resist this move of the Water Yard here. However, the neighborhood residents also realize that there may be key opportunities that may not come again and this has caused us to rethink our response to this project. We were told that the Water Yard will need only half the building. Assuming this is the case, residents began considering some possibilities of working together. 
The residents met with Architect Dean Dovolis to begin a community planning process, and arrived at positions that could lead to a partnership with your project. We laid out our vision for the future of the building and some of the surrounding area. If the residents are to agree to the presence of the Water Yard, the remaining half of the Roof Depot space must be targeted for uses for which the neighborhood has put forth. Here are some of those concepts:

1) Neighborhood employment in businesses, especially those that involve Green Job creation. 
2) A major urban agriculture business with special financial assistance including, but not limited to major rent subsidies to allow it to get off the ground.
3) a bike/coffee shop on the greenway and other shops along the Greenway, all with special financial assistance including, but not limited to major rent subsidies to allow them to be sustainable.
4) a major solar array on the roof for use in the agribusiness and other community businesses
5) a garden area in the lawn on the south east corner 

6) Assistance from the City, financial and political, in changing the area, especially the I3 zoning area, toward a less industrialized character with the eventual commitment to residential housing and some commercial to take advantage of the remarkable transit-oriented development possibilities close by.
We all worked together toward what became a very exciting project with Mr. Dovolis helping the community focus on realities that could really occur. We are planning a series of additional meetings to occur shortly to discuss and refine these plans. We believe that if we can form a valuable partnership and create something wonderful it could be a national model for collective development with the community and city government both enhancing the goals and needs of one another. 

We hope you see this as an ambitious, positive and hopeful direction. We intend to work out a Community Benefits Agreement with the Department of Public Works in the near future. We can only endorse your project if the neighborhood stands to seriously achieve its aspirations, given the real problems the Water Yard move brings and those we already face from the current activities in this area. If you believe the neighborhood plan is incompatible with your vision of the future, please inform us right away.
We are looking at the first part of April for our next planning meeting. In the meantime, the EPIC board along with Dean Dovolis, Council Member Alondra Cano, Representative Karen Clark, JoseLuis Villasenor and other key neighborhood stakeholders would like to meet with you in the next week. If this is agreeable, let me know and will get back to you regarding the time. 
Looking forward to an interesting and, we hope, a productive future.
Best regards,

Carol Ann Pass, Board President

East Phillips Improvement Coalition (EPIC)
2536 18th Avenue South

Minneapolis, MN 55404

Cpass@runbox.com
612-280-8418

Cc: Mayor Betsy Hodges; Council Member Cano; Aisha Gomez, Senior Policy Aide;  Council Member Frey; Council Member Bender; Council Member Glidden; Council Member Goodman;  Council Member Gordon,  Council Member Andrew Johnnson, Council Member Palmisano, Council Member Barbara Johnson; Council Member Quincy; Council Member Reich; Council Member Warsame; Council Member Yang; Peter Wagenius; Director Mary Gonsior;  Director Linda Leonard; Director Jenny Bjorgo;  Director Rosie Cruz; Director Earl Simms; Director Jean Howard; Director Ali Macalin; Exc. Director JoseLuis Villasenor, Tamales  y Bicicletas; Kevin Carpenter Public Works;  D. Craig Taylor; Representative Karen Clark; Patty Zanski, EPIC Task Force Member; Kyla Sisson, EPIC Task Force Member; Maggie Ewing, EPIC Task Force Member; Eiric Immler, EPIC Task Force Member; Dean Dovolis, Principal, DJR Architecture: Ashley Sartorius, ByT Board Chair; Andrew Fahlstrom, Cycles for Change                                                        
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